

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3456 | DECEMBER 16, 2019 ASIAN STUDIES CENTER

Understanding China's Economic Weaknesses Key to U.S. Policy Development

Riley Walters

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The U.S. has benefited from economic engagement with China over the past two decades and still can, though it should reform how it engages with China's economy.

Washington should pursue trade and investment with China that is as free and open as possible, and emphasize the benefits to both sides of free-market reforms.

The U.S. must address bad actions by China with targeted actions—punishing intellectual property theft, fighting counterfeiting, and making full use of the CFIUS. ashington has been up in arms over the past three years about how to manage almost two decades of deepening U.S.–China economic relations. Unease over job displacement and instances of intellectual property (IP) theft remain key complaints for many critical of today's relationship. The Trump Administration has taken a particular interest in the trade deficit with China, the Chinese government's explicit effort to supplant U.S. leadership in several critical technologies, China's violation of its World Trade Organization (WTO) terms of accession, the coercion of intellectual property rights from U.S. entities in China, and state-supported Chinese companies' growing role as global provider of key telecommunications equipment.

Aside from trade deficits, these are all very serious concerns that the U.S. must address. President Donald Trump deserves credit for identifying the problems

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3456

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

with China head on. To be effective, however, his Administration's approach must incorporate a fuller understanding of the Chinese economy.

China's economy is not an unstoppable force that threatens one day to subsume the United States. China's economy has long been weakening, and is led by a government that shows no sign of being willing to undertake the sort of market reforms that would put the economy on a path to healthy, stable growth. The policies that China's leaders have been enacting for more than a decade now are compounding the very problems they are meant to fix.

Understanding this background is crucial to effectively addressing the discrete, contentious issues of the U.S.–China economic relationship.

Analysts have wrongly suggested for years that China's economy is near collapse. But there is a clear distinction between an economy that is collapsing and one that is simply slowing in growth. China has become wealthier over the past 20 years, but at the cost of high levels of debt and financial uncertainty. In addition to its looming demographics problem, there are "gray rhinos" (large, obvious problems), that are often ignored until they start moving.¹

Despite the clear benefits to the U.S. and China from China's economic development, there remains much uncertainty for businesses operating there today. Privately owned American companies continue to question whether they will be able to compete on a level playing ground, given the inconsistent regulatory environment.² And there are concerns about how China's leaders will use China's economic success to fit the Communist Party's political agenda. Economic and industrial policies, along with favoritism toward state-owned enterprises (SOEs) and national champions, continue to create distortions, wasting capital and incentivizing bad practices from which it is hard to recover. China's leaders are aware of these concerns, but are unable and unwilling to make meaningful reforms.

The slowing of China's economy has already had significant implications for U.S. and global economic interests. And now, there is an additional level of uncertainty generated by how other countries, particularly the U.S., are responding to China's decades-long economic rise.

In light of China's place in the global economy, U.S. policymakers should be careful not to overreact and do more harm than good. U.S. officials should welcome Chinese business activity that conforms to good business practices, the rule of law, and preferably the principles of economic freedom. Dialogue between U.S. and Chinese officials and businesses is important, despite sometimes meager returns. The U.S.–China economic relationship does not need to be micromanaged; policymakers just need to work on addressing corruption, abuse, and excessive government intervention. China's failure to do so does far greater harm to itself than to the United States.



China Heavily Reliant on Investment

SOURCE: People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "National Accounts–Annual Gross Domestic Product by Expenditure Approach," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyquery.htm?cn=B01 (accessed October 1, 2019).

BG3456 🖀 heritage.org

The State of China's Economy

Despite the problems with using gross domestic product (GDP) as a measurement of China's economy, it does offer some insight. GDP is measured as the total of consumption, investment, government spending, and exports minus imports. The evolution of China's GDP composition over the past 20 years shows that net exports were never a significant part of China's GDP (averaging no more than 4 percent of GDP).

Between 2000 and 2008, both household and government spending decreased as a percentage of total GDP, from 63 percent to 49 percent. Meanwhile, investment increased from 34 percent of GDP to 43 percent. Since then, GDP composition has remained relatively constant. Investment is just shy of 45 percent, household consumption has made a slight comeback, now at 39 percent. Government spending is at 15 percent.

Like most developing nations, China is seeing a shift in production and employment from manufacturing to services industries. China's service industry has continued to grow nonstop for the past two decades, offsetting

Manufacturing and Construction Services Agriculture SHARE OF GDP EMPLOYMENT. IN MILLIONS 60% 400 300 40% 200 20% 100 0% 0 2000 2000 2005 2010 2015 2018 2005 2010 2018 2015

Services Constitute Majority of China's Economy and Employment

SOURCES: People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "National Accounts–Composition of GDP by the Three Strata of Industry, GDP(%)," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyquery.htm?cn=B01 (accessed October 1, 2019), and People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "National Accounts–Annual Number of Employed Persons by the Three Strata of Industry," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyquery.htm?cn=B01 (accessed October 1, 2019), and People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "National Accounts–Annual Number of Employed Persons by the Three Strata of Industry," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyquery.htm?cn=B01 (accessed October 1, 2019).

BG3456 Theritage.org

the decreases in employment in agriculture and manufacturing. But within the next few decades, China will see more issues around employment as its population ages.

Right now, China has a population of 1.4 billion, but only 800 million (58 percent) are considered economically active. By 2050, China is expected to see its working-age population, including those not active in the economy, decrease by almost 200 million, to 839 million. This is partly the result of years of population control by China's government.³ Meanwhile, its elderly population—those above age 65—is expected to nearly triple.⁴

The fact that China has a population four times that of the U.S., within an area roughly the same size as the U.S., does not make producing accurate numbers any easier and only adds to the trouble of using official statistics as a reliable measure.

One way is to measure wealth, or the total assets, in China. China has a total wealth of roughly \$54 trillion, 18 percent of total global wealth.⁵ This puts the median wealth per adult in China at \$20,942, significantly higher than it used to be, but still far from other major economies. The



China's Wealth Not Catching Up to the U.S.

SOURCE: Credit Suisse, "The Global Wealth Report 2019," https://www.credit-suisse.com/about-us/en/reports-research/global-wealth-report.html (accessed October 1, 2019).

BG3456 🖀 heritage.org

U.S. has \$106 trillion in wealth (\$65,904 per adult). Japan has \$25 trillion (\$110,408 per adult).

Household Income. Growth in household income, like wage growth, may also be a better measure of China's economy than GDP. It is also a good leading indicator of consumption, which is the main driver of China's economy these days. Higher consumption comes from three things: higher income, fewer savings, or higher debt. China happens to be experiencing all three.

Per person annual household income in China was RMB28,200 (about \$4,267) in 2018. This is with an average growth of 9 percent a year for the past five years. However, there is a big difference in household income growth between rural and urban households. Between 2001 and 2009, urban households saw faster growth in their income than rural households, given the heavy investments in coastal and port cities. In 2018, urban household income was RMB39,300 (about \$5,946). Rural household income was roughly one-third of that at RMB14,600 (about \$2,209).

To put these numbers into context, it is important to know that 40 percent of China's population, 564 million people, live in rural areas. Rural household income growth is slightly higher than urban household income growth now, but neither income is growing as fast as a decade ago.



Chinese Consumers Cutting Into Their Savings

HOUSEHOLD SAVINGS AS A SHARE OF DISPOSABLE INCOME

SOURCE: Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "Household Savings," https://data.oecd.org/hha/household-savings.htm#indicator-chart (accessed October 1, 2019).



China's Savings. One often-noted statistic about China is that it has a particularly high savings rate. A high savings rate has allowed higher levels in investment inside and outside China. The household savings rate is roughly 23 percent of GDP. At 46 percent of GDP, China's national savings rate is higher than that of most economies. But independent research suggests that the savings rate may be closer to 40 percent.⁶ Still, China's national savings rate is higher than what Japan, South Korea, and Taiwan, experienced through their economic development. Despite being considered a developing country, China's corporate saving rate is about the global average of 15 percent of GDP.

An International Monetary Fund (IMF) report suggests there are three reasons why China's savings rate is so high.⁷ One reason is that the savings rate is another side effect of the Chinese government's two-child (formerly one-child) policy—a national policy of population control that has been around since the late 1970s.⁸ With the limited number of children being born, parents spend less money on investing in their children, allowing more savings. According to IMF estimates, this can explain half of the rise in China's household savings. The second and third reasons are market uncertainty, and increasing housing, medical, and education costs, which all require higher savings.



How Chinese Citizens Spend Their Money

SOURCE: People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "People's Living Conditions–Annual Incomes and Consumption Expenditure of Nationwide Households," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyquery.htm?cn=B01 (accessed October 1, 2019).

BG3456 Theritage.org

The Great Wall of Debt. In those cases when China's rising demand for more goods and services is not being paid for with increasing income or savings, it means that more people are taking on debt. And more debt can put downward pressure on future consumption. Meaning, while China may be having a consumer boom right now, it may be short-lived.

At this point, the majority of China's total debts have gone to corporations. The growth in China's national debt coincides with a significant fiscal stimulus announced by China's government in 2008.⁹ Since then, China's government has been running an increasing fiscal deficit. According to the People's Bank of China, China has almost RMB86 trillion (95 percent of GDP) in domestic securities outstanding including government debt and financial and corporate bonds.¹⁰ This could be troublesome for a country like China as it limits its options to respond to any future economic crisis.

In the face of China's recent economic slowdown, China's central bank has eased the amount banks are required to keep on hand in order to boost loans and economic activity.¹¹



Chinese National Debt Quickly Rising

BG3456 🖀 heritage.org

China now has the debt level of a high-income economy. Over the past decade, total private and government debt in China has increased significantly from RMB62 trillion (\$9.1 trillion) at the end of 2009¹² to RMB228 trillion (\$34 trillion), 254 percent of GDP at the end of 2018. Most other developing economies, such as Colombia and Thailand, only have total debt levels of somewhere between 100 percent and 150 percent of GDP.

China's Economy Is Still Growing, Just More Slowly

China's economic growth hit a turning point after 2008. Whether it was an effect of the global financial crisis or China's leaders' near-abandonment of market reforms, it is clear from the data that China is no longer seeing the growth it experienced in the 1990s and 2000s.¹³

According to China's National Statistics Bureau, quarterly GDP growth (at 2015 prices) averaged above 10 percent between 2000 and 2010. There were even years when China experienced annual GDP growth as high as 14 percent.¹⁴ However, after 2008, GDP growth has been steadily declining.



China's Economy Has Declined Since 2010

SOURCE: People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "National Accounts–Indices of Gross Domestic Product, Current Quarter," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyguery.htm?cn=B01 (accessed October 1, 2019).



In 2012, GDP growth dropped to below 8 percent. In 2015, it went below 7 percent. This year, China saw the lowest growth in GDP in almost 30 years with a quarterly GDP growth rate of 6.0 percent in its third quarter (the months of July, August, and September). The IMF predicts that China's GDP growth will drop below 6 percent in 2022.¹⁵ Depending on the negative effects of China's own increasing trade barriers for U.S. imports, as well as losses to its domestic farming industry, China may drop below 6 percent even sooner.

U.S. officials should not be overly reliant on GDP numbers. GDP is an accounting tool that more or less measures the flow of purchases in a year, and it is often mistakenly used as a measure of wealth. However, GDP can overstate a nation's economic productivity when GDP measures consider government spending as a constant net positive. And, GDP can underreport productivity, given that statisticians count the import of goods and services against GDP growth, even though consumers clearly benefit from imports.

China's GDP numbers are particularly unreliable, given that officials sometimes inflate statistics in order to meet growth targets.¹⁶ There can often be large differences between local and national economic statistics in China. Measuring the growth of China's nominal GDP (GDP at current prices), China's economy grew 9.7 percent between 2017 and 2018. There is no doubt that China's GDP growth has been positive over the years with nominal growth averaging over 11 percent since 2009. But research suggests that Chinese officials have been overstating GDP numbers for the past decade.¹⁷ Specifically, China's National Statistics Bureau has been overestimating national investment, thereby inflating GDP growth statistics. In fact, nominal GDP growth between 2010 and 2016 may be 1.8 percentage points lower than the official record. Investment and savings rates may be as much as 7 percentage points lower, and industrial growth is being overstated as well.¹⁸

There were previous occasions in the provinces of Liaoning and Inner Mongolia where local officials changed their "official" statistics, some of which were originally faked. According to research, "local statistical bureaus are susceptible to pressure by local officials who may have an incentive to report inaccurate statistics."¹⁹ Growth targets dictated by China's leaders create incentives for abuse and ultimately harm China's credibility.

Forever a Middle-Income Economy?

A middle-income economy is measured as having a national income between roughly \$1,006 and \$12,235 per person per year. The World Bank views China as an upper-middle-income economy (having an income per person of \$9,470 per year).²⁰ China's slowing economy is at risk of getting stuck as a middle-income economy. The middle-income trap is when a developing economy, such as China, not only slows down in growth but has historically experienced enough growth that domestic wages have increased to a point of undermining its competitive advantage. Investors instead end up looking to other developing economies for lower wages and higher profit margins.

Wage growth in China has exceeded GDP growth for years. The benefit to wage growth, though, is higher consumption, and typically a higher standard of living. As seen in China, there has been a boom in consumerism, but increasing wages also put downward pressure on domestic business profits.

Increasing debts put pressure on businesses as well as consumers. Still, given how much certain countries, particularly those in Asia that heavily rely on trade with China, have benefited from China's economic growth, slowdown and stagnation will not go unnoticed. Any significant slowing of China's economy will have a drag effect on countries in Asia, especially those that are still developing.²¹ And, there are already concerns about the future growth of some developed economies, such as Japan, South

RETAIL SALES IN TRILLIONS OF RENMINBI ¥40 ¥30 ¥20 ¥10 ¥3.9 0 2000 2005 2010 2015 2018

Chinese Consumers Buying More

SOURCE: People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "National Accounts–Indices of Gross Domestic Product, Current Quarter," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyquery.htm?cn=B01 (accessed October 1, 2019).

BG3456 🖀 heritage.org

Korea, and Taiwan.

Unfortunately, China is nowhere near the sustainable path that Japan or South Korea were on during their periods of economic development.²² Demographically, when it began its development path, China was already older than South Korea and will grey before reaching Japan's development.

A Growing Culture of Consumption

An economy, such as China's, that increasingly consumes more, can be taken as a positive sign of economic development. Last year, retail sales of consumer goods were over 38 trillion renminbi, an increase of 186 percent from just 10 years ago. China is developing a consumer culture that is particularly modern. Consumers in China can be seen as developing a pattern similar to a recent U.S. trend where television viewers "cut the cord" by moving away from traditional cable television to on-demand, Internet-based screening services. This implies that more Chinese consumers are spending their income on Internet-accessible and mobile-phone-platform services.

Today, there are more than 770 million Internet users in China, almost 98 percent of whom access the Internet through their mobile phones.²³ China's



Passenger Vehicle Sales in China Have Greatly Increased

SOURCE: People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "National Accounts–Annual Possession of Private Passenger Vehicles," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyguery.htm?cn=B01 (accessed October 1, 2019).



e-commerce trade volume was RMB31.63 trillion (about \$4.8 trillion) in 2018,²⁴ with Internet-dependent businesses, such as Alibaba, China's version of Amazon, being able to make as much as \$30 billion in sales in one day.²⁵

Greater Internet access has also allowed China to become the largest market in the world for financial technology (fintech). In major Chinese cities, it is hard to buy anything without having to pay with a cell phone app, through services like Alipay or WeChat Pay. While the U.S. is still a large market for fintech, credit volume through these types of services is seven times larger in China, with \$241 billion in credit in 2016.²⁶

A more mobile, richer, and on-demand market has allowed China's so-called sharing economy to flourish as well, despite the cybersecurity and political risks that come from increased online exposure. The sharing economy, which provides the ability to engage in person-to-person economic activity through the Internet, has grown from RMB1.9 trillion (roughly \$302 billion) in 2015 to over RMB2.9 trillion (roughly \$439 billion) in 2018.²⁷ Around 760 million Chinese participate in China's sharing economy by sharing cars, ordering food or medical care, or traveling, just to mention a few components. China's sharing economy is expected to grow another 30 percent over the next three years, meaning there will be more demand for services.

Economic success can be measured by any number of indicators. Along with higher household income is the fact that there were more than 189 million private-passenger vehicles in China last year, double the number from just five years ago. But consumers can only buy so many cars. Lack of demand is one reason why the growth of car sales in China has been in decline for almost a year now.²⁸

Perhaps, economic success is not measured by the number of goods someone can purchase, but by life experiences that cost money. A good measure for this could be the number of travelers in a year. Last year, almost 162 million Chinese traveled outside China.

However success is measured, the success of Chinese consumers is no threat to the U.S. In fact, economically, it can be a net benefit for the U.S. economy.

Deleveraging with No Teeth

With greater economic development, there have been more business start-ups in China. In 2017, China had more than 18 million corporate enterprises—of which at least 325,000 were state-owned or state-funded.²⁹

As of June 2019, China had more than 336,000 industrial enterprises, which have created roughly RMB6.6 trillion (\$1 trillion) in annual profits. But there has been almost no growth in industrial enterprises' profits for the past 5 years. For foreign investors, there is still profit potential in China despite the regulatory hurdles and political uncertainty. But the growth in profits and returns on investment in China are simply not what they used to be.

Lower profits can put pressure on accumulating debt. Loss-making businesses in the industrial sector lost more than RMB794 billion (\$120 billion), the equivalent of 12 percent of total profits, in 2018, which helps to explain the large amounts of debt in China's corporate sector.

Unprofitable businesses in China are not new. There were 69,000 loss-making SOEs with losses upwards of RMB1.4 trillion (\$207 billion) in 2017.³⁰ In 2005, there were just over 226,000 industrial enterprises. At that time, more than 57,000 (one in four) were loss-making with RMB192 billion (\$23.4 billion) in annual losses.

Chinese leaders have attempted to address concerns over growing debt and loss-making enterprises but have been hesitant to make any significant commitments. Given that China already has a questionable economic trajectory, it could be that leaders are fearful of sending China's financial system over the tipping point. The last thing that Chinese leaders want is



China's Unprofitable Companies Remain While the Number of Profitable Companies Increases

SOURCE: People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "People's Living Conditions–Annual Main Indicators of Industrial Enterprise," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyquery.htm?cn=B01 (accessed October 1, 2019).

BG3456 Theritage.org

unemployed citizens protesting in the streets. That is why previous efforts to deleverage debts have been more conceptual than practical.

And, perhaps that is because China also has a problem with "zombie" corporations, or those enterprises that have consecutive years of losses. These corporations tend to have low performance, they overproduce, adding to overcapacity, and are often state-owned. Their existence is one reason why China continues to experience slower growth. There is little political appetite to actually allow these corporations to close.

Instead, zombie enterprises are kept around by a stream of easy bank loans and government subsidies, further adding to China's debt problem. State support for SOEs, zombie or not, in the form of subsidies, low interest rates, and implicit political power in the market, is estimated at about 1.4 percent of GDP.³¹

Without government support, SOEs could see almost a one-third less in returns, freeing up capital for more efficient allocation. Low-return SOEs tend to invest, and therefore waste, more than high-return SOEs. Their investments can be politically positive in local areas instead of economically justified. Getting rid of these inefficient enterprises could add anywhere between 0.7 percentage points and 1.2 percentage points to national productivity.³² Previously, about 9,000 in local and central SOEs were identified as zombie enterprises. While some may close from financial pressure, those that are state-owned are 30 percent more likely to remain open because of political support.

One of the Chinese government's most recent attempts to tackle its outstanding debt problem started in 2016. It began implementing an exchange of debt for equity for those companies with outstanding loans, but zombie enterprises were not allowed to participate. By 2019, RMB910 billion (\$131.8 billion) was processed through this debt-for-equity program.³³ However, this is only a fraction of the RMB143 trillion (\$22 trillion) in nonfinancial corporate loans that still exist.

It would be better for China's economy if the more unprofitable companies simply closed. More bankruptcies are required for that to happen, though. That is why the number of bankruptcies in a year can actually be a positive indicator, as it can be interpreted as the least-efficient businesses leaving the market. Between 2015 and 2018, the number of bankruptcies in China increased from 2,352 to just under 11,700.³⁴

Yet, just like subsidies to SOEs can be politically motivated, so can opposition to bankruptcies. According to Tianlei Huang from the Peterson Institute for International Economics, "local government intervention has contributed to blocking local state firm bankruptcies.... The insolvent state firms would rather live on the continued support of the government and creditors than liquidating assets to repay debt."³⁵ Meanwhile, the number of mergers and acquisitions, another sign of positive economic activity, has increased over the past three years as well, signaling that reform is not for naught.

Given that China's economic development is often compared to Japan's development, it is important to note that Japan had a large number of SOEs during the height of its economic development. Between 1971 and 1981, the annual Japanese government budget had increased from 20 percent to 34 percent of gross national product (GNP).³⁶ By 1984, total government debt had reached 52 percent of GNP—higher than the U.S. or U.K. at that time. It was not easy, but eventually strong political power moved Japan to privatize many of its SOEs, especially those most unprofitable, allowing Japan to become as prosperous as it is today. There is no indication that China's government has the political will to do away with its SOEs, even those that are unprofitable.

It's Their Party, We're Just Invited

For Chinese leaders, support for the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) is more important than the profitability of any SOEs. Chinese President Xi Jinping made this clear in his 2019 speech when he stressed the need to increase membership in the CCP, expand China's socialist teachings, and ensure political security.³⁷ These goals can be further disseminated to the way Chinese leaders think about China's economy. For them, China's economy should be stable, independent, and free from foreign control. The problem is that economic progress is naturally disruptive.

Reform of China toward a market economy, and therefore efficient economy, is necessary but politically difficult since it requires giving up power. The fact that China is led by a communist government will always conflict with efforts to free its economy from government intervention, despite Chinese leaders' efforts over the past few decades to limit government interference in the economy.

There will always be this conflict between what the relatively few members of the CCP and the 1.4 billion people that make up the Chinese market want.

China's national and local SOEs maintain upwards of RMB58.8 trillion (\$8.9 trillion) in annual revenue.³⁸ No matter how unprofitable some of them may be, that kind of money and power is hard to give up. So it is easier for Chinese leaders to limit SOEs' competition than actually making SOEs more competitive. To do this, the Chinese government publishes lists that both encourage and restrict certain sectors from market access for both domestic and foreign investments. These sectors can be considered core to the CCP's interests.³⁹

Of course, China's economy is not communist by historical standards. Meaning that all levels of production today are not at the command of the government. There are more privately owned companies in China every day. But ultimately, businesses can only operate in China if the CCP allows it.

Limited Market Access. China's government imposes a number of restrictions on foreign investment in China. These include prohibiting investment in certain industries and requiring foreign investors to enter into a joint venture. Often, the foreign investor is required to enter as a minority shareholder. China's 2019 Foreign Investment Negative List restricts foreign investment in 13 sectors, with 40 specific industries that are restricted. Though this is less than the 48 industries that were restricted in China's 2018 Negative List, or the 63 industries in the 2017 Negative List, it is still restrictive.⁴⁰



U.S. Invests More in China than Vice Versa

SOURCES: U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Foreign Direct Investment in the U.S.: Balance of Payments and Direct Investment Position Data," https://www.bea.gov/international/dilfdibal (accessed October 1, 2019), and U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "U.S. Direct Investment Abroad: Balance of Payments and Direct Investment Position Data," https://www.bea.gov/international/dilusdbal (accessed October 1, 2019).

BG3456 🖀 heritage.org

The 13 restricted sectors are: agriculture and fishing, mining, manufacturing, energy, tobacco production, transportation and postal services, telecommunications, finance and insurance, legal services, scientific research, education, health and social work, and media and entertainment.⁴¹ Access to these industries is further limited by China's "Market Access Negative List."⁴²

While China's government recently passed a law that says foreign investment will be treated the same as Chinese investment, investment of any kind remains heavily regulated. The law does not go into effect until January 1, 2020.⁴³ In the meantime, Chinese restrictions on fisheries, insurance, and shipping will remain higher than most economies measured by the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development.⁴⁴

U.S.–China Investment. China is the second-most popular destination in the world for investment, only after the U.S., despite the country's restrictions on investment. To date, countries have directly invested more than \$1.8 trillion in China. While the majority of direct investment in China comes from Hong Kong, the U.S. is China's second-largest foreign investor.⁴⁵ By 2018, the U.S. had invested more in China than in Mexico, with more than \$116 billion—making China the 13th most popular destination for U.S. direct investment on a historical basis.⁴⁶ This investment supports more than 2.1 million jobs in China, slightly more than the 1.7 million jobs in the U.K. or 1.6 million jobs in Mexico that U.S. investment supports.⁴⁷ The majority of U.S. investment in China is in manufacturing, with \$58.5 billion. The U.S. has invested in China manufacturing since the 1980s, long before China's entry into the WTO. China is the fourth-largest destination for U.S. manufacturing investment, behind Canada (\$110.1 billion), the U.K. (\$96.9 billion), and the Netherlands (\$77.0 billion).

However, Chinese investors are not a major investor in the U.S. With only \$39 billion in direct investment in 2018, investment from China is the 16th-largest source in the U.S. on a historical-cost basis.⁴⁸ It is not a significant amount when considering that Chinese investment makes up less than 1 percent of total foreign direct investment in the U.S. It is a fraction of what other countries, such as the U.K. (\$561 billion), Canada (\$511 billion), and Japan (\$484 billion), have invested. Direct investment from these three countries was a combined \$1,557 billion in 2018. This is natural, of course, given the long economic relationship the U.S. has had with these countries.

The amount of Chinese investment coming into the U.S. is significant, however, when considering that Chinese investment has only been coming into the U.S. since 2002. The largest concentration of Chinese investment is in manufacturing at \$13.6 billion. This makes China the 14th-largest investor in U.S. manufacturing. Chinese investment supports more than 85,000 U.S. jobs.⁴⁹

In addition to jobs supported by the import and export of goods and services, or cross-border investments, between the U.S. and China, China has quickly become the fourth-largest destination for IP revenue (including fees for licensing U.S. products) and for U.S. companies. After Ireland, Switzerland, and the U.K., in 2017, U.S. companies earned more than \$8.7 billion in IP revenue from China.⁵⁰

China's Underperformance: Economic Freedom

China's economic freedom has grown over the past 25 years, but at a snail's pace. According to The Heritage Foundation's *Index of Economic Freedom*, with an overall economic freedom score of 58.4 out of 100 points, China's economy ranks 100 out of 180 economies in the world.⁵¹ In 1995, China's economic freedom had an overall score of 52 points. But its freedoms have not grown as quickly as those of other economies. China's



Economic Freedom in China Still Lacking

SOURCE: Terry Miller, Anthony B. Kim, and James M. Roberts, 2019 Index of Economic Freedom (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2019), http://www.heritage.org/index.

BG3456 🖀 heritage.org

economy is considered "mostly unfree" and ranks only 20th out of 43 economies in Asia. By comparison, Taiwan ranks 10th in the world with a score of 77.3. Vietnam ranks 128th with a score of 55.3, followed by India with a score of 55.2.

Economic freedom is based on several indicators that measure a country's ability to administer the rule of law, whether its government is overbearing, and whether there is regulatory efficiency and an open-market system. China's economic freedom score is hindered by low investment and few financial freedoms. It also has poor property rights and questionable government integrity. Business freedom in China is limited as well as the movement of labor. While these indicators have been improving slowly, international concerns over China's government spending and fiscal health are growing.

Countries that have higher levels of economic freedom tend to be more prosperous. One might argue that China has been able to grow despite its limited freedoms. However, economic growth is not necessarily an indicator of economic freedom. And as it happens to be with China, the less free an economy, the more prone it is to experience inefficiency and corruption.



U.S. Jobs Supported by Exports to China

SOURCE: U.S. Department of Commerce, "Jobs Supported by Export Destination 2015," https://www.trade.gov/ mas/ian/build/groups/public/@tg_ian/documents/webcontent/tg_ian_005508.pdf (accessed April 2, 2019).

BG3456 🖀 heritage.org

U.S.-China Trade

A year or two of increased tariffs on traded goods will not completely upend the past two decades of U.S.–China economic relations. China is the world's largest exporter of goods and services. In 2018, it exported \$2.7 trillion worth of goods and services globally.⁵² This was just slightly above the U.S., which had \$2.5 trillion worth of exports. China's exports represents roughly one-tenth of the world's \$25 trillion worth of exports. And 43 percent of China's exports come from American and other foreign-invested enterprises.⁵³

It should come as little surprise that more of China's exports go to the U.S. than to anywhere else. Americans purchased \$559 billion worth of goods and services from companies in China in 2018—making China the largest source for U.S. imports that year. Imports from China have since decreased—by 12 percent so far in 2019—because of U.S. tariffs. But China



U.S. and Chinese Tariff Rates

NOTE: Some figures have been interpolated.

SOURCE: The World Bank, "Tariff Rate, Applied, Simple Mean, All Products (%)," https://data.worldbank.org/ indicator/TM.TAX.MRCH.SM.AR.ZS?locations=CN-US (accessed April 2, 2019).

BG3456 Theritage.org

will remain a top source for American imports. China is also one of the U.S.'s largest trading partners for goods. In 2018, the U.S. and China traded a total \$660 billion worth of goods.⁵⁴ The majority of products traded were industrial and consumer goods. Years of increased trade with China have been a gain of over \$200 billion for U.S. consumers,⁵⁵ and almost 1 million U.S. jobs are supported by exports to China.⁵⁶

Like the U.S., though, China's economy is not primarily supported by trade. Total trade (imports plus exports, including goods and services) with the world only makes up about 38 percent of China's GDP—smaller than most developing countries. Vietnam's total trade as a percentage of GDP is 188 percent. Total trade is 140 percent of Malaysia's GDP. For the U.S., total trade makes up roughly 27 percent of GDP.

Total trade with China makes up only 3.6 percent of U.S. GDP. Total trade with the U.S. makes up 5.4 percent of China's GDP.

China has an average applied tariff rate of 8.5 percent on imported goods, higher than the U.S. but not by much. 57 In 2017, the U.S. had an applied tariff

rate of 3.4 percent. China's tariffs, however, are one of the things limiting its growth potential. The average applied tariff rate has stayed roughly the same for the past 10 years, despite efforts in 2018 to reduce tariffs on more than 1,500 consumer goods and auto imports.⁵⁸ Historically, a reduction in China's tariffs has increased domestic production and efficiency. But China still has particularly high tariffs on the import of footwear (15.7 percent), vegetables (11.6 percent), clothing (10.3 percent), and consumer goods (11.4 percent).⁵⁹

However, just as the U.S. average tariff rate is rising due to the Trump Administration's tariffs on the import of Chinese products like industrial, machine, and electronic goods, China's applied tariff rate will increase along with the tariffs it has been placing on \$110 billion worth of U.S. imports like agriculture and farm goods.

The U.S.-China Trade Dispute

The way that China's leaders respond to China's structural economic weaknesses, for the support they give to their SOEs, limitations they place on foreign investment, acquisition of IP through legal and illegal means, support for national champions, and other anti-market initiatives are why the Trump Administration began a multiyear trade dispute with China.

Specifically, on August 14, 2017, President Trump instructed the U.S. Trade Representative (USTR) Ambassador Robert Lighthizer to investigate China's policies and practices related to technology transfer, IP, and innovation.

Ambassador Lighthizer concluded that China's practices cost the U.S. economy at least \$50 billion a year.⁶⁰ These include:

- Joint venture requirements, foreign investment restrictions, and administrative review and licensing processes to force or pressure technology transfers from American companies;
- Discriminatory licensing processes to transfer technologies from U.S. companies to Chinese companies;
- Investments and acquisitions which generate large-scale technology transfer; and
- Cyber intrusions into U.S. computer networks to gain access to valuable business information.

In response to these practices, the Trump Administration announced a series of new tariffs between 15 percent and 30 percent on roughly \$500 billion worth of imports from China. Essentially, imposing a \$100 billion fine for a \$50 billion crime. Beijing imposed its own tariffs on roughly \$110 billion worth of exports from the U.S. in an effort to show its willingness to stand up to the Trump Administration.

While the Trump Administration's trade dispute with China began with these four complaints, it has clearly expanded beyond that. It is not uncommon to hear officials in the Administration complain about Beijing's ability to manipulate China's currency, distribute state subsidies, and not buying enough American agricultural products or limiting the exports of opioid drugs to the U.S.—issues that are removed from the initial findings of the USTR.

Whether the U.S. and China eventually make a deal is more of a political question than any indication that tariffs have worked as a negotiating tool. Whether negotiations between the U.S. and China will be successful remains to be seen. Even then, meaningful reforms in China could take years to come to fruition. Beijing is in a catch-22. Any reforms that are announced as a part of a deal will only be in sectors where Chinese leadership feels that there is little risk to political interests. On the other hand, reform that does take risks—even if it suffices to placate Washington—will still not go far enough to propel the Chinese economy, because it they may be too little, too late.

Dealing with a Stagnating China

Looking at the China challenge from the perspective that China's economy is neither collapsing nor on the verge of subsuming all in its path makes all the difference. It is better to see it as a very large, slowing economy with a myriad of weaknesses that revolve around the lack of economic freedom. China is not an economic powerhouse that must be confronted with an all-of-government approach that constrains private-sector activity through increased regulation, tariffs or taxes, and industrial policy.

China's bad behaviors are sets of problems that need to be addressed through specific, targeted action. The American policy response to Chinese abuses should be to coax the Chinse toward free-market reforms and the rule of law, which would remove the need for China's own self-harming economic and industrial policies. Washington should:

• Build America's own economy by prioritizing economic freedom at home. Economic growth and prosperity is a function foremost of

the domestic environment. Congress and the White House should further undo years of burdensome federal laws and regulations that have created significant costs for businesses and taxpayers, leading to billions in lost opportunities.⁶¹ Washington also needs to get its spending habits under control. An ever-increasing fiscal deficit calls into question the health of the U.S. government's budget, impacts interest and currency rates, and creates uncertainties for future taxpayers.⁶² Trade should be made freer by removing tariff and non-tariff barriers (regulations) for imports.

- **Build trusted trading partnerships.** Membership in the WTO allows the U.S. to buy and sell products with the WTO's 163 other members at much lower tariff rates than would otherwise apply. But tariff and non-tariff barriers should still be lowered. The U.S. only has free trade agreements with 20 countries. Even then, the U.S. has yet to build trade agreements with many countries in Asia most at risk from China's economic slowdown. The U.S. should consider trade agreements with Taiwan, Japan, Vietnam, and other nations in the region.
- **Re-establish a working dialogue with Chinese officials.** The • U.S. and China are important trading partners. It only makes sense for both sides to stay in continuing communication. With the exception of the ongoing Section 301 negotiations-about the four USTR complaints listed above-regular economic meetings with China have fallen by the wayside. The previous attempt at a U.S.-China Comprehensive Economic Dialogue lasted less than a year.⁶³ It should be restarted. However, these meetings could limit negotiators' ability to focus on China's market liberalization if they are too broad. The phased approach that the Trump Administration has most recently taken in its trade talks with China offer a model for the future. Dialogues focusing on too many complaints at once are less effective. They are better taken in batches. Remaining issues in the current dispute, including subsidies and disciplines around SOEs, will be a good place to turn once phase one is complete. The parties could then resume regular meetings on market liberalization in specific sectors, such as financial services and e-commerce.
- **Collect more information on China's economy.** Because official statistics can be unreliable, the U.S. should work to build its own measure of China's economy. U.S. official statistics are compiled

differently than China's statistics, meaning that the comparisons are between apples and oranges. The Department of Commerce and the USTR should collect data on the amounts and types of subsidies and support that go to China's SOEs. They should also rely on the growing number of third-party resources, intelligence sources, and other governments to provide a wide range of economic measurements. This information will form the foundation for any dispute the U.S. has with China's government economic interventions, including at the WTO.

Reform and support the World Trade Organization. China has a mixed-to-poor record living up to its WTO commitments.⁶⁴ History shows, however, that when it has failed to comply and the U.S. has chosen to pursue dispute settlement at the WTO, the U.S. is very successful in winning cases.⁶⁵ The U.S. uses the WTO dispute-settlement system more than any other member. And, China responds well to the disputes brought against it. The answer to China's bad compliance record is not to go unilateral, but to double down on WTO solutions. The dispute system requires adjustments, and the Trump Administration should work with free-market allies to implement them. For instance, reducing the time it takes to adjudicate any dispute would significantly improve the WTO's dispute-settlement system.⁶⁶ There are also ambiguities that need to be clarified through a combination of bringing new cases against the Chinese⁶⁷ and finding consensus among members to clarify commitments. Even in its current state, using the WTO would be more effective in building collective action against China's practices that harm U.S. and foreign companies abroad than tariffs.

The U.S. should also:

- Apply sanctions to those who have violated U.S. IP rights through cyber means. Applying punitive tariffs on imports from China is a dispersed cost to American consumers that will not stop thieves from stealing U.S. IP. For those bad actors, Executive Order 13694 grants the Treasury Department authority to sanction foreign entities that have used cyber-enabled means to acquire U.S. IP.⁶⁸
- Pursue punitive action against foreign entities that have violated U.S. IP rights through non-cyber means.⁶⁹ In cases were

Chinese entities steal U.S. IP through non-cyber means, U.S. sanctions are successful in limiting the abilities of these foreign entities doing business abroad. The U.S. Department of the Treasury, along with information collected through the efforts of USTR and the Department of Commerce, should apply sanctions to those entities that have stolen, or knowingly use stolen, IP. Punishment can go as far as to include asset seizures.⁷⁰

- Fully fund and make use of the Committee on Foreign Investment in the U.S. (CFIUS). China's government efforts to acquire U.S. technology include legal investments in the U.S. Most Chinese investment should be welcomed. But the U.S. can regulate foreign investment when it could pose a threat to U.S. national security. The CFIUS was recently updated to help deal with threats created by China's foreign investment in the U.S.⁷¹Two important updates are (1) protecting Americans' personally identifiable information, and (2) preventing the creation of new cybersecurity vulnerabilities. Recent reform also included an emphasis on making sure that emerging technologies that are critical to U.S. national security are not at risk of Chinese acquisition. Congress should make sure that the CFIUS is implemented in a way that is consistent with congressional intent and appropriately funded for managing its day-to-day operations.
- Support the Department of Justice's and Department of Defense's efforts to combat malicious Chinese activity. The Departments of Justice and Defense are actively working to deter and punish those bad actors that threaten the U.S. defense industrial base and commercial businesses.⁷² Justice efforts to indict bad actors are important for building legal cases and potentially applying sanctions against Chinese companies that have violated American IP rights. Not all criminal activity is at the direction of the Chinese government, either. Chinese government industrial policies aimed at acquiring critical technologies creates incentives for domestic bad actors to steal and illegally export U.S. IP.
- Encourage more Section 337 investigations. A significant measure of Chinese IP theft comes from the import of counterfeit goods. Section 337 of the Tariff Act of 1930 allows the U.S. International Trade Commission to respond quickly on behalf of U.S. victims. It is an effective tool for limiting the import of goods from China that violate

U.S. IP rights to the U.S. market.⁷³ Section 337 is another tool that the U.S. government, and industries, are not using enough.

Conclusion

The Chinese are guilty of much in their trading relationship with the United States, and President Trump is right to call them out. But there is a better way to do so than prosecuting a trade war. By recognizing the weaknesses in the Chinese economy for what they are, and isolating the specific issues at stake, the U.S. can design policy options that are practical and effective, and without imposing their costs on individual Americans.

Riley Walters is Policy Analyst for the Asian Economy and Technology in the Asian Studies Center, of the Kathryn and Shelby Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- 1. Keith Bradsher and Sui-Lee Wee, "In China, Herd of 'Gray Rhinos' Threatens Economy," *The New York Times*, July 23, 2017, https://www.nytimes. com/2017/07/23/business/china-economy-gray-rhinos.html (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 2. The American Chamber of Commerce in the People's Republic of China, "2019 China Business Climate Survey Report," February 2019, https://www. amchamchina.org/policy-advocacy/business-climate-survey/ (accessed August 30, 2019).
- Sarah Torre, William Wilson, and Olivia Enos, "An Economic and Humanitarian Case for Pressing China to Rescind the Two-Child Policy," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3146, November 18, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/economic-and-humanitarian-case-pressing-chinarescind-the-two-child-policy.
- 4. United Nations, "World Population Prospects 2019: China," https://population.un.org/wpp/Graphs/Probabilistic/PopPerc/65plus/156 (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 5. Credit Suisse, "Global Wealth Databook," 2019, https://www.credit-suisse.com/about-us/en/reports-research/global-wealth-report.html (accessed October 25, 2019).
- Wei Chen, Xilu Chen, Chang-Tari Hsieh, and Zheng (Michael) Song, "A Forensic Examination of China's National Accounts," Brookings Institution Paper on Economic Activity Conference Draft, March 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/BPEA-2019-Forensic-Analysis-China.pdf (accessed October 19, 2019).
- Longmei Zhang et al., "China's High Savings: Drivers, Prospects, and Policies," International Monetary Fund Working Paper No. 18/277, December 11, 2018, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2018/12/11/Chinas-High-Savings-Drivers-Prospects-and-Policies-4643 (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 8. Torre, Wilson, and Enos, "An Economic and Humanitarian Case for Pressing China to Rescind the Two-Child Policy."
- 9. Zheng Liu, "Is China's Growth Miracle Over?" Federal Reserve Bank of San Francisco *Economic Letter* No. 2015-26, August 10, 2015, https://www.frbsf. org/economic-research/publications/economic-letter/2015/august/china-economic-growth-miracle-slowdown/ (accessed August 30, 2019).
- People's Republic of China, People's Bank of China, "Statistics on Debt Securities," (in Chinese), http://www.pbc.gov.cn/ diaochatongjisi/116219/116319/3471721/3471766/index.html (accessed August 30, 2019).
- Yawen Chen and Kevin Yao, "China Cuts Banks' Reserve Ratios, Frees Up \$126 Billion for Loans as Economy Slows," Reuters, September 6, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-economy-rrr-cut/china-cuts-banks-reserve-ratios-frees-up-126-billion-for-loans-as-economy-slowsidUSKCN1VR13X (accessed September 12, 2019).
- 12. Bank for International Settlements, "Statistics: Credit to the Non-Financial Sector—Total Credit," https://www.bis.org/statistics/totcredit.htm (accessed October 22, 2019).
- 13. Derek Scissors, "Deng Undone: The Costs of Halting Market Reform in China," *Foreign Affairs* (May/June 2009), https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ articles/china/2009-05-01/deng-undone-0 (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 14. The World Bank, "GDP Growth (Annual %)," https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.KD.ZG?locations=CN&most_recent_value_desc=true (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 15. International Monetary Fund, "People's Republic of China: Real GDP Growth (Annual Percent Change)," https://www.imf.org/en/Countries/CHN#data (accessed August 30, 2019).
- Wei Chen, Xilu Chen, Chang-Tai Hsieh, and Zheng Song, "A Forensic Examination of China's National Accounts," National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper No. 25754, April 2019, https://www.nber.org/papers/w25754 (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Ibid.
- 19. Ibid.
- 20. The World Bank, "Data: World Bank Country and Lending Groups," https://datahelpdesk.worldbank.org/knowledgebase/articles/906519-world-bankcountry-and-lending-groups (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 21. Soumyananda Dinda, "Impact of the People's Republic of China's Slowdown on the Global Economy," Asian Development Bank Institute *Working Paper* No. 784, October 2017, https://www.adb.org/publications/impact-prc-slowdown-global-economy (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 22. Derek Scissors, "China's Economic 'Miracle' in Context," American Enterprise Institute, August 26, 2019, https://www.aei.org/publication/chinaseconomic-miracle-in-context/ (accessed August 30, 2019).
- People's Republic of China, China Internet Network Information Center, "Internet Statistics–The 41st Survey Report," July 11, 2018, https://cnnic.com.cn/ IDR/ReportDownloads/ (accessed August 30, 2019).
- "China's E-Commerce Trade Volume Reaches 31.63 Trln Yuan in 2018," Xinhua, May 28, 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-05/28/c_138097148.htm (accessed August 30, 2019).

- 25. "Alibaba Sets Singles' Day Record with \$31 Billion in Sales," Bloomberg, November 11, 2018, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-11-11/ alibaba-sets-singles-day-record-with-31-billion-in-sales (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 26. Stijn Claessens et al., "Fintech Credit Markets Around the World: Size, Drivers and Policy Issues," *BIS Quarterly Review* (September 2018), https://www. bis.org/publ/qtrpdf/r_qt1809e.pdf (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 27. People's Republic of China, State Information Center, 2019 Report on China's Sharing Economy (in Chinese), March 1, 2019, http://www.sic.gov.cn/ News/568/9906.htm (accessed August 30, 2019).
- "Chinese Auto Sales Post Worst-Ever Monthly Decline as Trade War Intensifies," Reuters, June 12, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-chinaautos/chinese-auto-sales-post-worst-ever-monthly-decline-as-trade-war-intensifies-idUSKCN1TD0IQ (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 29. People's Republic of China National Statistics Bureau, "General Survey-Number of Corporate Enterprises," http://data.stats.gov.cn/english/easyquery. htm?cn=C01 (accessed December 5, 2019).
- Tianlei Huang, "China Is Only Nibbling at the Problem of 'Zombie' State-Owned Enterprises," Peterson Institute for International Economics, August 23, 2019, https://www.piie.com/blogs/china-economic-watch/china-only-nibbling-problem-zombie-state-owned-enterprises (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 31. Thomas Gatley, "The Size of State Subsidies," Gavekal Dragonomics, July 25, 2019, https://research.gavekal.com/article/size-state-subsidies (accessed August 30, 2019).
- W. Raphael Lam, Alfred Schipke, Yuyan Tan, and Zhibo Tan, "Resolving China's Zombies: Tackling Debt and Raising Productivity," International Monetary Fund *Working Paper* No. 17/266, November 27, 2017, https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WP/Issues/2017/11/27/Resolving-China-Zombies-Tackling-Debt-and-Raising-Productivity-45432 (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 33. Tianlei, Huang, "Tracking China's Debt-to-Equity Swap Program: 'Great Cry and Little Wool,'" Peterson Institute for International Economics, June 24, 2019, https://www.piie.com/blogs/china-economic-watch/tracking-chinas-debt-equity-swap-program-great-cry-and-little-wool (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 34. Huang, "China Is Only Nibbling at the Problem of 'Zombie' State-Owned Enterprises."
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Katsuro Sakoh, "Privatizing State-Owned Enterprises: A Japanese Case Study," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 51, September 4, 1986, https://www.heritage.org/government-regulation/report/privatizing-state-owned-enterprises-japanese-case-study.
- People's Republic of China, State Council, "Xi Jinping delivers opening ceremony" (in Chinese), January 21, 2019, http://www.gov.cn/ xinwen/2019-01/21/content_5359898.htm (accessed August 30, 2019).
- People's Republic of China, State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission of the State Council, "Operations of Nationwide State-Owned Enterprises–January through December 2018," http://www.sasac.gov.cn/n2588035/n2588330/n2588370/c10315327/content.html (accessed August 30, 2019).
- Derek Scissors, "Chinese State-Owned Enterprises and U.S.-China Bilateral Investment," testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, March 30, 2011, https://www.uscc.gov/Hearings/hearing-chinese-state-owned-enterprises-and-us-china-bilateral-investment (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 40. People's Republic of China, National Development and Reform Commission, "Special Measures for Foreign Investment 2018," http://www.ndrc.gov.cn/ zcfb/zcfbl/201806/W020180628640822720353.pdf (accessed October 28, 2019).
- 41. People's Republic of China, National Development and Reform Commission, "2019 Negative List" (in China), http://images.mofcom.gov.cn/ wzs/201906/20190629212130154.pdf (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 42. People's Republic of China, National Development and Reform Commission, "Market Access Negative List 2018," http://www.ndrc.gov.cn/zcfb/ zcfbtz/201812/t20181228_924067.html (accessed October 28, 2019).
- 43. United States Library of Congress, "China: Foreign Investment Law Passed," May 30, 2019, https://www.loc.gov/law/foreign-news/article/china-foreign-investment-law-passed/ (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 44. Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development, "OECD FDI Regulatory Restrictiveness Index," 2018, https://stats.oecd.org/Index. aspx?datasetcode=FDIINDEX# (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 45. United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, "World Investment Report 2019: Special Economic Zones," https://unctad.org/en/ PublicationsLibrary/wir2019_overview_en.pdf (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 46. United States Bureau of Economic Analysis, "U.S. Direct Investment Abroad: Balance of Payments and Direct Investment Position Data," https://www. bea.gov/international/dilusdbal (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 47. United States Bureau of Economic Analysis, "International Data: Direct Investment and MNE—Data on Activities of Multinational Enterprises," https:// apps.bea.gov/iTable/iTable.cfm?isuri=1&reqid=2&step=1#isuri=1&reqid=2&step=1 (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 48. United States Bureau of Economic Analysis, "Foreign Direct Investment in the U.S.: Balance of Payments and Direct Investment Position Data," https:// www.bea.gov/international/dilfdibal (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 49. United States Bureau of Economic Analysis, "International Data: Direct Investment and MNE."

- 51. "China," in Terry Miller, Anthony B. Kim, and James M. Roberts, eds., 2019 Index of Economic Freedom (Washington, DC: The Heritage Foundation, 2019), https://www.heritage.org/index/country/china.
- 52. The World Bank, "Exports of Goods and Services (Current US\$)," https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NE.EXP.GNFS.CD?locations=CN-US-1W&most_ recent_value_desc=true (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 53. Riley Walters, "The Data Are Clear: Remove Tariffs on China," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4949, April 5, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/trade/ report/the-data-are-clear-remove-tariffs-china.
- 54. United States Census Bureau, "Trade in Goods with China," https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/c5700.html (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 55. Xavier Jaravel and Erick Sager, "What Are the Price Effects of Trade? Evidence from the U.S. and Implications for Quantitative Trade Models," July 2018, https://www.bls.gov/osmr/research-papers/2018/pdf/ec180060.pdf (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 56. Tori K. Whiting and Gabriella Beaumont-Smith, "11 Common Questions About U.S. Trade with China," Heritage Foundation, April 30, 2019, https://www. heritage.org/trade/report/11-common-questions-about-us-trade-china.
- 57. Ibid.
- 58. Helen Lamm and Riley Walters, "Xi's Latest Promises of Economic Openness Ring Hollow," The Daily Signal, November 13, 2018, https://www.heritage. org/asia/commentary/xis-latest-promises-economic-openness-ring-hollow.
- 59. World Integrated Trade Solution, "Product Imports by China from All Countries 2017," https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/CHN/ Year/2017/TradeFlow/Import/Partner/WLD/Product/All-Groups (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 60. U.S. Trade Representative, "Section 301 Fact Sheet," March 2018, https://ustr.gov/about-us/policy-offices/press-office/fact-sheets/2018/march/section-301-fact-sheet (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 61. James L. Gattuso and Diane Katz, "Red Tape Rising 2016: Obama Regs Top \$100 Billion Annually," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3127, May 23, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/government-regulation/report/red-tape-rising-2016-obama-regs-top-100-billion-annually.
- 62. Romina Boccia, "Needed: An Effective Fiscal Framework to Restrain Spending and Control Debt in the United States," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3374, December 19, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/budget-and-spending/report/needed-effective-fiscal-framework-restrainspending-and-control-debt-the.
- 63. Riley Walters, "The U.S.-China Economic Relationship: Time for a Change in Tone," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4752, August 11, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/asia/report/the-us-china-economic-relationship-time-change-tone.
- 64. United States Trade Representative, "2016 Report to Congress on China's WTO Compliance," January 2017, https://ustr.gov/sites/default/files/2016-China-Report-to-Congress.pdf (accessed September 1, 2019).
- 65. Tori K. Whiting and Riley Walters, "The White House Needs Better Guidance on Its New China Trade Policy," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4831, March 27, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/the-white-house-needs-better-guidance-its-new-china-trade-policy.
- 66. James Bacchus, Jeremie Waterman, and Erin Ennis, "The WTO and the China Challenge," Heritage Foundation *Lecture* No. 1299, November 30, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/the-wto-and-the-china-challenge.
- 67. Ibid.
- 68. Executive Order 13694; see news release, "Text of a Notice to the Congress on the Continuation of the National Emergency with Respect to Significant Malicious Cyber-Enabled Activities," The White House, March 26, 2019, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/text-notice-congress-continuation-national-emergency-respect-significant-malicious-cyber-enabled-activities/ (accessed August 30, 2019).
- 69. Riley Walters, "U.S. Needs to Address Chinese Trade Distortions, But Section 301 Is Not the Way," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4810, January 22, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/us-needs-address-chinese-trade-distortions-section-301-not-the-way.
- 70. Dean Cheng, "The PRC and Intelligence Gathering: Unconventional Targets and Unconventional Methods," testimony before the U.S. Senate Judiciary Committee, December 12, 2018, https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/12-12-18%20Cheng%20Testimony.pdf (accessed September 1, 2019).
- 71. Thomas Callender, "The 2019 NDAA Provides Some Important New Authorities to Modernize the U.S. Military," The Daily Signal, July 30, 2018, https:// www.dailysignal.com/2018/07/30/the-2019-ndaa-provides-some-important-new-authorities-to-modernize-the-u-s-military/.
- 72. News release, "Attorney General Jeff Sessions Announces New Initiative to Combat Chinese Economic Espionage," U.S. Department of Justice, November 1, 2018, https://www.justice.gov/opa/speech/attorney-general-jeff-sessions-announces-new-initiative-combat-chinese-economicespionage (accessed March 20, 2019).
- 73. Alden Abbot, "Section 337 of the Tariff Act: Fighting Distortionary Import Trade and Strengthening American Intellectual Property Rights," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3114, June 2, 2016, https://www.heritage.org/trade/report/section-337-the-tariff-act-fighting-distortionary-import-trade-and-strengthening.